Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at Earls Croome Village Hall on Tuesday 27th March, 2018

Apologies   An apology was received from County Councillor Paul Middlebrough.

Those Present  Jonathan, Mark, Penny, Margaret, Charlotte, Robin, Tom, (Parish Councillors), Malcolm our lengthsman, Jeremy our District Councillor, Bill Ball, Norma Coates, Tom, and David      and the clerk.

Public Participation    The chairman invited the members of the public to speak.  Norma who lives in Baughton Lane said that two horse chestnut trees had been cut down on Marsh Common.  Malcolm our tree warden explained that on the advice of the tree surgeon Chris Arnold he had cut the trees down because they were diseased.  He will  be returning to clear up the remaining branches.    Bill Ball produced a sheet of paper from the website entitled “Parish Plans” and asked what the Parish Council was doing regarding this.   Jonathan said we would consider this and report back at the next meeting.

Minutes of the last meeting  It was proposed by Penny that these be accepted, seconded by Margaret and unanimously agreed.

Upton Town and area proposed plan  Mark explained that he had been to an initial meeting when funding for the project had been discussed.   It had not been possible to organise a further meeting because of members commitments, but Upton Town Council were discussing it this evening.  Jeremy said that the government had changed legislation to give more emphasis to local plans.
Oak Tree   Work was carried out on the oak tree last week by Chris Arnold the tree surgeon in accordance with the report from Graham King.   The original quote was £500 plus VAT, and we await the invoice.      Once it is received it will be paid.
Highway Matters   Paul Middlebrough has produced an extract from the ordinance survey map that shows that part of the lay-by in front of the garden centre is under the ownership of the owner.  Hannah Davies has also confirmed that the narrow strips along the front of the garden centre with WR prefixes are not owned by the County Council.  We feel that this is conclusive that the lay-by is not part of the highway.   This information will be passed to Sue.  Two other matters were reported by members, the road is cracking at the top of Quay Lane by Quay Lane Cottage, and the road is very uneven by the telephone box, and the clerk will put both these items on the CC website.
Footpath opposite Crucifix    We have not heard the outcome of this following Hannah Davies’s visit and the clerk will make enquiries.

Parish Paths    We have made a final claim of £96 under last year’s P3 agreement.  We have been informed that the P3 scheme is to continue again this year.   It was proposed that we continue again this year by Margaret, seconded by Penny and all were in favour.

Lengthsman Scheme    We have used most of our allowance of £1859 allocated under this scheme.   We normally claim 10% in administration, but there may be only about £60 left so hopefully this will be refunded as administration.   Malcolm continues to do a very good job.
Litter-Pick    The chairman reported that this was very well supported with about 20 parishioners attending.  He thanked members and everyone who helped.  Malcolm said it would be good to get  the A4104 done along both sides of Marsh Common where it is a very fast road by MHDC if possible.   Jeremy said this was an item to be discussed at the Parish Forum meeting in April.

Commons

Marsh Common    The chairman thanked everyone for attending on Sunday after the last meeting.  We identified numerous posts that needed replacing and gate posts and the gate needs   re-hanging.  The clerk met with Richard Barnes and in all 15 posts are needed and he will do the job in the near future.  She has also spoken with Bob Dymot who looks after the shoot in the woods, and he was apologetic that shooters may have broken one or two post and offered £100 toward the cost of the posts.  He purchased the posts at a cost of £160 and delivered them to John Gerard’s farm.  The clerk has sent him a cheque for £60.   Richard will do the job in the near future and we will need to pay him for the job and the cost of the gate posts.     Steve Coole came and pointed out where the hedge is overhanging the common and needs to be cut back periodically.   His proposal is that may be the cost of this could cover his payment for the surplus mowing grass.    Whilst the members were not opposed to this it was felt this should be reviewed each year.
Dunstall Common     Nothing to report.

Smithmoor Common  It was mentioned that in the past Mr Jakeman has bought surplus mowing grass on this common.  The grass on the common has not been very good for the past couple of years and it was decided that members would arrange to visit the common after the next meeting.
Coppice – Opposite Red Deer  Following our inspection Malcolm has done a very good job of thinning these tree out.   It may be that Steve can be asked to trim back the blackberries in the autumn.

Planning Matters 
Waste Transfer Site 18/00087/FUL  Proposed extension to the car park and access road.  We submitted comments to MHDC on 8th March following an unsuccessful site visit when the owner failed to attend.   This application has still not been determined.
Traveller’s Site   17/00327/FUL  Proposed 12 family pitches.   Comments were submitted after consultation on 31/01/18.  Because of drainage issues and other matters this application has not been determined.   Jeremy mentioned that in view of the fact that several sites are under consideration in the new planning document submitted for additional to the SWDP it would be a good idea for us to make a comment.     The clerk will liaise with the chairman on this matter.
Blue Bell Farm   17/01692/FUL  Proposed live/work unit.   Refused

Garden Centre Bungalow 17/01988   Proposed Garage.  Approved.

attend future liaison group meetings.
Plan 18/000016/CM   Extend composting site at Croome Farm.  Applicant :-Mr. P Troughton.                   We have received notification of this plan to extend the compost operation on the aerodrome and alter the access route to come in on the A4104 by Turnpike Cottage and down the countrywide road.   Severn Stoke Parish Council have arranged a site meeting tomorrow and the clerk will attend.  Our main concern is that Cemex   Mark had attended a meeting on 30/01/18 and produced notes.    It is planned to extend the site into Fish Meadow and Little Fish Meadow.   It was said that there are no plans to move the wharf but this is thought unlikely.  It is also proposed to turn the site into a rowing lake once the extraction has finished.    There is to be an exhibition in the Memorial Hall dealing with this proposal on Thursday 24th May.      Mark said he is quite happy to 
vehicles must continue to turn left when leaving, and also nothing has been done about the road in this area which we pointed out to Hannah Davies when she visited the parish last year.    It was also pointed out that an old electric cable runs under this road and does cause problems from time to time.
Asset Register     The clerk has made enquiries of other parish councils concerning insurance for commons, playing-fields etc, and it is felt that our insurance of 12 million pounds for public liability is adequate cover.   Margaret did mention the old carved figure of Christ and small  cross which is now in the church and enquiries will be made to ensure that this is covered by insurance.

Transparency Code   Penny & Jonathan attended a training course and received much information and guidance regarding the policies and documentation we need to have in place and publicised on the web-site to comply with the Transparency Code.   A simpler approach has now been devised for parishes to acquire Quality Parish Status and it was suggested by Jonathan that we form a working party to concentrate on these  matters.   This will consist of Jonthan, Penny, Ann and Margaret and each will concentrate on a document and report back to the council for approval.    The chairman said he felt that it was important for all existing members and new members to attend training courses in the future.
Superfast Broadband     Jonathan said  that Earls Croome is now connected to the cabinet on the A4101 and his broadband speed is much improved.     It is unfortunate but other people’s speed will always be limited by the distance they are from the exchange.

Re-cycling  Penny said that following the leaflets that were delivered with the new waste bins people were now more confused about items that could be re-cycled.   After a discussion is was proposed that we get in touch with Phil Merrick at MHDC and see if we can arrange for someone to give a talk at the village hall to clarify the matter.   Jeremy said they would be perfectly willing to do this.
Cheques    6 Cheques  were written at the meeting:-

1.  St Nicholas Church.  Churchyard maintenance.                                                  £175

2. Earls Croome Village Hall Committee (Grant)                                                      £130

3. Mrs A Smith. ½ year salary £701.35 plus £120 annual working from home   £821.35  
4. HMRC  Clerk’s ½ year  income tax                                                                          £175.35

5. Malcolm Tomkins. 17 hrs.lengthsman duties March.                                         £204.00

6. CALC Training course for two members.                                                                 £48.00

The clerk also reported that she had claimed back VAT from 1.4.17 to 31.12.17 and received a refund of £3,931.13, which included all payments we have made for village hall repairs.

GDPR     We are now required to have a policy in place concerning data protection and how we safeguard the information we hold.    This matter will also be dealt with by the working   party.

Countrywide   Unfortunately this company has gone into liquidation and the future of the site at Defford is uncertain.   Ford Fuels have for several years taken over the oil supply business and Flowgas have recently bought the gas business.   It was felt that we should communicate with them to point out that the original planning consent was conditional on traffic going to and from the site doing so via the junction by Turnpike Cottage on to the A4104 and not over Dunstall Common through the village.
White Gates    As several surrounding villages now have white gates at their entrances this has been mentioned by residents.   However, it was felt that we have numerous entrances to the village including along the A38 and they would not have the desired effect of slowing down the traffic.
A.38 Junction   Following the meeting in Upton when plans for this junction were discussed, we have no further information regarding any progress.   It was felt that we were unqualified to conduct any survey etc, regarding whether it should be replaced with lights or a roundabout and the clerk was asked to contact Paul to find out the current situation and whether any further meetings are planned to discuss Highway Matters in the area.
Date of the Next Meeting      This will be the Annual Parish Meeting, followed by the AGM Parish Council Meeting, and will be on Tuesday 22nd May, 2018 at 7.30.p.m. at the village hall.
